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OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

18 JUNE 2015

PRESENT:  COUNCILLOR P J O'CONNOR (CHAIRMAN)

Councillors Mrs A M Newton (Vice-Chairman), C J T H Brewis, M Brookes, P M Dilks, 
R L Foulkes, A G Hagues, R J Hunter-Clarke, A J Jesson, R B Parker, C L Strange, 
Mrs C A Talbot, N H Pepper, Mrs H N J Powell, Mrs J M Renshaw and T M Trollope-
Bellew.

Officers in attendance:-

Steve Brookes (Lincolnshire Broadband Programme Manager), Simon Evans (Health 
Scrutiny Officer), David Hair (Team Leader - Scrutiny and Member Support), Cheryl 
Hall (Democratic Services Officer), Tracy Johnson (Scrutiny Officer), Naomi Nutting 
(Project Support Officer), Louise Tyers (Scrutiny Officer) and Richard Wills 
(Executive Director for Environment and Economy).

9    APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE/REPLACEMENT MEMBERS

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors A Bridges and R Wootten and 
Added Members: Mr C V Miller, Mrs E J Olivier-Townrow, Mr S C Rudman and 
Mr P Thompson. 

It was noted that the Chief Executive, having received notice under Regulation 13 of 
the Local Government (Committees and Political Groups) Regulations 1990, had 
appointed Councillors N H Pepper, Mrs H N J Powell, Mrs J M Renshaw and T M 
Trollope-Bellew as replacement members on the Committee in place of Councillors 
C E H Marfleet, Mrs M J Overton MBE, P M Dilks and Mrs J Brockway respectively, 
for this meeting only. 

10    DECLARATION OF MEMBERS' INTERESTS

Councillor Mrs C A Talbot declared an interest as she was the Executive Councillor 
for Adult Services and Secondary Education between 2005-2007 and as the 
Chairman for Education Overview and Scrutiny Committee between 2002-2005. 

11    MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COMMITTEE HELD ON 28 MAY 
2015

RESOLVED

That the minutes of the meeting held on 28 May 2015 be approved and signed 
by the Chairman as a correct record. 
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12    CONSIDERATION OF CALL-INS

No Call-Ins had been received.

13    LINCOLNSHIRE BROADBAND PROGRAMME - UPDATE

Consideration was given to a report and presentation by Steve Brookes (Lincolnshire 
Broadband Programme Manager) and Naomi Nutting (Project Support Officer), which 
invited the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee to consider the latest 
position with regards to the Lincolnshire Broadband Programme.

It was noted that the implementation of Superfast Broadband was one of the 
Council’s designated priority activities and scrutiny responsibility for monitoring this 
particular activity rested with the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee. 

Detailed information was provided by way of a presentation, covering the following 
areas: -

 Project overview;
 Current Status BDUK – BT Project;
 Phase 2 Funding; and
 The Future. 

The report outlined the current status of the Lincolnshire Broadband Programme.  It 
detailed the numbers of premises enabled, the number of structures completed, the 
levels of coverage achieved and the latest financial position.  The report also outlined 
the current status of the Phase 2 contract, which aimed to take Superfast broadband 
coverage to 95% of all UK premises by the end of 2017. 

The key objective of the existing project was an aspiration to achieve 90% Superfast 
broadband coverage across the County.  Additionally, there was a second objective 
of 100% of premises being able to get download speeds at a minimum of 2Mb/s, 
known as the 'Universal Service Commitment'. 

As of 20 May 2015, the following achievements had been made: -

 Total premises enabled: 96,335 from an overall total of 156,667;
 Total cabinets completed: 426, with a total of 593 new structures in place;
 Anticipated Superfast coverage in the Intervention Area was quoted at 76.1% 

by BT in their original Invitation to Tender response.  When added to existing 
commercial coverage, BT had expected to hit 89% Superfast coverage across 
the County.  The project was currently running at 83.9% Superfast coverage in 
the Intervention Area, therefore 7.8% above the target of 76.1%;

 The latest Milestone Payment request from BT was up to the end of March 
2015.  The contractual projected total amount up to that date was £17.89m.  
The actual expenditure at that date was £10.74m, giving a residual of £7.15m 
to be carried forward.  Under the contract, all residual funding must be utilised 
to further enhance coverage across the County. 
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Members were provided with an opportunity to ask questions, where the following 
points were noted: -

 Members were advised of what the procurement process was for the contract 
for the Lincolnshire Broadband Programme;

 The Lincolnshire Broadband Programme was slightly above the projected 
levels of premises enabled at that stage, and it was over-achieving in terms of 
levels of Superfast coverage and the programme was underspent by £7.15m;

 It was noted that West Lindsey District Council had awarded a three-year 
contract to Quickline Communications to install wireless internet within 32 
hubs, to improve internet access across its district.  Members were assured 
that representatives of the Lincolnshire Broadband Programme were in 
discussions with West Lindsey District Council and Quickline Communications 
on the delivery of Superfast broadband in the district of West Lindsey;

 A discussion took place regarding the suitability of the colour of the cabinets;
 There was new emerging technology currently being trialled nationally, and 

internationally, and it was hoped that this new technology would work 
wirelessly via a satellite;

 It was requested that the delivery of Superfast broadband in areas surrounding 
RAF bases should be explored, as broadband speeds were particularly low in 
those areas;

 It was requested that clear information on the deployment of the project was 
included on the dedicated website for the Lincolnshire Broadband Programme 
so that County Councillors could direct their constituents to it for further 
information, including information on the cost of fixed wireless links;

 The Lincolnshire Broadband Programme Manager had attended a significant 
number of Parish Council meetings to provide information on the project and 
was available to attend further Parish Council meetings, if required;

 The definition of Superfast broadband was internet speeds of 24mbs or above.  
However, the further away the premise was from its associated cabinet, the 
slower the internet speed;

 It was noted that those countries with the highest broadband speeds benefited 
of speeds with a minimum of 100Mb/s;

 It was confirmed that Lincolnshire's broadband speeds compared well against 
rural areas in the EU, such as rural France;

 It was suggested that the utilities of any new housing developments should all 
be located in the same trench;

 It was suggested that a further update on the Lincolnshire Broadband 
Programme was provided to the Committee in six months. 

The Chairman thanked those officers present for their detailed update.

RESOLVED

(1) That the report, presentation and comments be noted. 
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(2) That a further update on the Lincolnshire Broadband Programme be 
provided to the Committee in six months.

14    PROPOSAL FOR A SCRUTINY REVIEW ON THE COUNCIL'S HOME TO 
SCHOOL TRANSPORT POLICY IN RELATION TO DISCRETIONARY 
GRAMMAR SCHOOL TRANSPORT

The Committee received a report which set out a proposal for a scrutiny review on 
the Council's Home to School Transport Policy in relation to discretionary Grammar 
School Transport to be carried out by a Task and Finish Group.

Members were informed that during the past year a group of parents in the villages 
north of Grantham had campaigned for changes to the Home to School and College 
Transport policy, in respect of transport to the county's Grammar Schools.  Following 
representations by the parents, and meetings with their representatives and the local 
MP, Councillor Mrs P A Bradwell, Executive Councillor for Adult Care and Health 
Services, Children's Services, asked the Children and Young People Scrutiny 
Committee to consider at its meeting on 24 April 2015 whether this was a suitable 
topic for a scrutiny review.  It was agreed at the meeting that a draft proposal should 
be developed.

The Committee was guided through the scoping document highlighting the purpose 
for the review and main lines of enquiry.  It was also noted that the review had the 
support of the Executive Councillor and the Executive Director.

Members were provided with the opportunity to ask questions to the Scrutiny Officer 
responsible for the Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee in relation to the 
information contained within the report and some of the points raised during 
discussion included the following:-

 It was clarified that this review would be examining the policy in relation to 
grammar school transport only, which was from age 11-16;

 It was clarified that grammar school transport and Post-16 transport were 
discretionary functions;

 Members were informed that the Council had received a petition from parents 
who felt that they were being discriminated against by the existing policy as 
their children could not receive free transport to a grammar school, and 
therefore the proposal for a scrutiny review into this had been proposed; and

 Concerns were raised regarding the scope of the review, in particular the 
reason why it was proposed to only review the policy in relation to grammar 
school transport, as it was felt that this would discriminate against non-
grammar school children.  Further to this, it was explained that it was not 
possible to examine the full policy, which included fifteen elements, as this 
would be a vast review, lasting two to three years and therefore that is why it 
was proposed to review the policy in relation to grammar school transport only. 
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RESOLVED

(1) That the proposal for a review of the Council's Home to School Transport 
Policy in relation to Discretionary Grammar School Transport be agreed. 

(2) That Councillor Mrs C A Talbot be noted as expressing an interest in 
participating in this scrutiny review.

15    OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME

Consideration was given to a report by David Hair (Team Leader – Scrutiny and 
Member Support), which provided the Committee with an opportunity to consider its 
work programme and the work programmes of the Council's other Scrutiny 
Committees.  Copies of the individual work programmes were appended to the report 
and the following updates were received: -

i) Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee

It was noted that the Committee would be invited to undertake pre-decision scrutiny 
in relation to Lincolnshire Health and Care at its meeting on 24 September 2015 and 
that an introductory report would be brought to the meeting on 30 July 2015.   

Further to this, the Chairman of the Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire 
agreed to email to all Members of the Committee a report on Neighbourhood Teams, 
by way of background information, which had been considered by the Health Scrutiny 
Committee for Lincolnshire at its meeting on 11 June 2015. 

It was also noted that the Scrutiny Review Group was progressing well and a report 
would be presented to the meeting of the County Council on 18 September 2015. 

It was requested that 'Councillor Call for Action' was added to the agendas of the 
Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee as a standing item, similar to 
'Consideration of Call-Ins' and 'Consideration of Proposals for Scrutiny Reviews'.  

ii) Adults Scrutiny Committee

There were no changes to the work programme. 

iii) Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee 

The Scrutiny Officer advised that a report on 'Involvement with the Youth Cabinet' 
had been added to the agenda for the meeting on 11 September 2015 and that a 
report on 'Youth and Community Development' had been added to the work 
programme for the meeting on 16 October 2015. 

In response to a question, Members were advised that the loss of funding for 
Homestart would not impact on the troubled families programme, as this was funded 
separately by Government on a payment by results basis. 
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iv) Community and Public Safety Scrutiny Committee

The Chairman advised Members that there were no changes to the work programme. 

Members expressed their support for the Joint Ambulance Conveyance Project. 

v) Economic Scrutiny Committee

The Scrutiny Officer advised that a report on 'Impact of Transportation on Maximising 
Economic Growth Scrutiny Review – Specific Actions' had been deferred from the 
meeting on 21 July 2015 to the meeting scheduled to be held on 8 September 2015. 

vi) Environmental Scrutiny Committee / Flood and Drainage Management Scrutiny 
Committee

The Chairman advised that an additional meeting of the Environmental Scrutiny 
Committee had been arranged for 23 June 2015.  The meeting is to enable pre-
decision scrutiny of the proposed decision to award a countywide mixed dry recycling 
contract. 

It was also noted that an additional item had been added to the agenda for the 
meeting on 31 July 2015, to establish a small working group to examine waste 
collection issues across the County.

The Chairman advised Members that at the meeting of Flood and Drainage 
Management Scrutiny Committee on 29 May 2015, Members considered a report on 
'Flood Alleviation Schemes for Louth and Horncastle'. 

vii) Health Scrutiny Committee for Lincolnshire

The Chairman highlighted the following items: -

22 July 2015

The Committee would be adding to its agenda for 22 July 2015 an item on the 
'Emerging Options for the Lincolnshire Health and Care Programme'.  In order to give 
this item appropriate and detailed consideration, the Chairman advised Members that 
the item on 'Operational Black Swan' would now be considered at the meeting 
scheduled to be held on 16 September 2015. 

16 September 2015

On 16 September 2015, the Committee was expected to consider a report on the 
'Strategic Outline Case for the Lincolnshire Health and Care Programme'.  However, 
it was now understood that the formal public consultation would now be launched in 
December 2015. 
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Quality Accounts Working Group

The Chairman advised Members that the meeting of the Quality Accounts Working 
Group had taken place on 17 June 2015 and had considered the draft Quality 
Accounts for United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust and Lincolnshire Community 
Health Services NHS Trust.  The Working Group was scheduled to meet on 22 June 
2015 to consider the draft Quality Account for St Barnabas Hospice Trust. 

East Midlands Congenital Heart Centre

The Chairman advised Members that the University of Leicester NHS Trust, which 
operated the East Midlands Congenital Heart Centre, had confirmed the move of the 
East Midlands Congenital Heart Centre from Glenfield Hospital to Leicester Royal 
Infirmary by 2018.  This move would ensure the co-location of children's congenital 
heart services with other children's services.  Co-location of children's services was 
one of the congenital heart services standards, which the NHS was expected to 
confirm shortly. 

The East Midlands Congenital Heart Centre was also developing networks with other 
centres, including Birmingham Children's Centre, to ensure there were sufficient 
numbers of patients, so that each surgeon was able to perform a minimum of 125 of 
those very difficult operations per annum, which would also be a requirement. 

It was noted that the Chairman would be attending a stakeholder event during the 
evening of 18 June 2015 at Glenfield Hospital. 

It was suggested by a Member that the Committee may wish to consider an item on 
the rare cancer database. 

A Member of the Committee sought clarity on the outcomes of the Health Scrutiny 
Committee for Lincolnshire and in response, the Chairman referred to several 
outcomes during 2014/15, including helping to prevent the closure of the Burton 
Road GP Surgery.

viii) Highways and Transport Scrutiny Committee

The Chairman advised Members that a report on a revised 'Street Lighting Policy' 
and a further report on engagement and the introduction of the 'Primavera 
Programming System', which would coordinate the programming of all highways 
schemes would be considered at the meeting on 14 September 2015. 

It was queried what the timetable was for the work being undertaken on white-lining 
and potholes repairs.  Further to this, it was requested that the Highways and 
Transport Scrutiny Committee considered the consistency of road markings across 
the County. 
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ix) Value for Money Scrutiny Committee

The Chairman advised Members that the meeting of the Committee scheduled to be 
held on 28 July 2015 would be replaced with an informal workshop on the new style 
of reporting performance information.  It was noted that all County Councillors would 
be invited to attend this workshop, as it would impact on all Scrutiny Committees. 

RESOLVED

(1) That the content of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee 
work programme, as detailed at Appendix A to the report, be approved. 

(2) That the work programmes from the Council's other Overview and Scrutiny 
Committees, as detailed at Appendix B to the report, be approved. 

(3) That the Working Group activity, as detailed at Appendix C to the report, 
be noted. 

(4) That the Forward Plan of Key Decisions from 1 July 2015, as detailed at 
Appendix D to the report, be noted. 

The meeting closed at 12.25 pm.


